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TOWN OF

KANARRAVILLE

EST 1261





KANARRAVILLE TOWN CORPORATION

40 South Main Street, HC 65 Box 148
Kanarraville UT 84742

(435) 867-1852

Town Board Meeting Minutes

January 11, 2024
GUESTS PRESENT AT THE MEETING: Kevin Bechtol, Sheleah Bechtol, Terrence Mitchell with South Central Communications, Scott Pettingill, Kim Ward, Brenda Pugh
1. CALL TO ORDER: Mayor Gould called the room to order.

2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: Sheleah Bechtol led the Pledge of Allegiance.

3. ROLL CALL:

Councilor Brandon Jonsson


Present

Councilor Tyler Allred



Present

Councilor Stoney Shughart


Present

Councilor Thayne Williams


Absent


Mayor Betty Gould



Present
4. DISCLOSURES AND DECLARATIONS OF CONFLICT OF INTEREST: None.
5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES. Mayor Gould asked for a motion to approve the Minutes. Councilor Allred moved to approve the December 14, 2023 Town Board Minutes. Councilor Jonsson seconded the motion, and all were in favor.
6. OFFICER/MEMBER REPORTS:


(a) Brandon Jonsson – Water Department Report looks good. Councilor Jonsson also reported that the Spring has gone down about 16 gallons per minute. He said there could be plant roots plugging up the line before the tank. The board might want to consider getting those cleaned out. That could be the problem, there have been roots pulled out in the past. Councilor Allred said it was last refurbished in 2008. Heidi Loveland asked if that was something the town could do themselves. The board members responded they believed it was. Councilor Jonsson said if it wasn’t something they could do themselves, he didn’t think it would be very expensive. Loveland said if it was over $500 the board would need to put it on a future agenda for approval. Councilor Jonsson said he hadn’t heard anything new about the meter transmitters.


(b) Councilor Allred reported that the fire station had 32 call outs during the last month, and one was a fatality. The town of Kanarraville is only behind Parowan by 10.

(c) Councilor Shugart said they haven’t been able to get any of the culverts in yet due to the weather. This project probably won’t start back up again until Spring. He’s hoping to get it done before the next budget year starts.


(d) Holly Hadley – Hadley asked the board if they had any questions on the monthly report. She said moving forward the reports should be very accurate due to the new reporting system. On December 28th the Falls ladder was inspected and tightened. Andy Funder will make 5 replacement steps to start swapping out the ones that are broken. This will help until the town can get the new ladder in place. All the 2024 changes are now up on the website and the signage has been updated.


(e) Heidi Loveland – Loveland asked the board if they had any questions on the monthly expenditures and budget. Councilor Allred noticed the double payments on some utilities. Loveland reminded them that this happens sometimes depending on when the monthly meetings fall. Mayor Gould asked for a motion on the monthly expenditures and budget. Councilor Allred made a motion to approve the monthly expenditures and budget. Councilor Allred seconded the motion, and all were in favor. Loveland told the board about the new state requirements regarding the Utah Privacy Policy Statement. Loveland said both websites (town and Falls) need to have a Private Policy Statement with the name and contact information of the website administrator, and saying what we do with any personal information collected. Loveland said we don’t collect any information through the town website, but information is collected through the Falls website. Loveland will work with Hadley and Jared Blackburn to get the policies posted.

7. STANDING COMMITTEE REPORTS: None.
8. PUBLIC FORUM: There were no comments.
9. OLD BUSINESS:


(a) South Central Communications: Terrence Mitchell proposed a slightly bigger site and discussed paying more for the yearly lease. He recommended the bigger site because of the way the property line and Spring Creek Road came together and wasted a sliver of property on the south side. He proposed taking the property line all the way down the fence and out to make it 50’ on the west side, 50’ on the north side, 52’ on the road front, and 64’ bordering the transfer station. The 20’ easement was included in the survey to bring the fiber from the southeast to the southwest side of the property. Terrence reviewed the easement with the board. Mitchell said language was added to Section 2 of the lease agreement per suggestion of the town board regarding use of the property. It was added that any change in the property use must go before the town board to obtain written permission. Mitchell read the language to the board. Mitchell also added the tax information to Section 7. South Central will pay any taxes. The town will pay for it, then bill South Central. Heidi Loveland said there would be 2 taxes – one on the building, one on the property. Mitchell read the language to the board. Mitchell also reviewed the language on Section 13. The board and Mitchell discussed possible yearly amounts. Councilor Shugart asked Mitchell he came to the $500 a year amount. Mitchell reviewed what was discussed at the previous meeting. Councilor Allred likes the idea of squaring up the corner and making it bigger – making both properties more useable. Councilor Shugart asked the board if they reviewed the suggestions from Will Leigh and Joe Williams. Heidi Loveland reviewed those two options: (1) Joe Williams suggested using the consumer price index that would increase every 3-5 years, or (2) Will Leigh suggested raising the yearly lease amount from the beginning for the full term of the lease. The board discussed both options with Mitchell. The board decided not to go with using the consumer price index over the life of the lease. Mitchell offered the higher amount of $1,000 a year. Councilor Allred asked if he needed to get approval to offer that amount. Mitchell said he has already discussed the options with his superiors, and he is authorized to offer up to this amount. Mitchell wants to be up front and be in good faith with the town. That means South Central would be paying the town $30,000 over the length of the lease. The board agreed that this was a fair amount. Councilor Allred made a motion to accept the $1,000 a year lease, and to increase the size of the leased property. Councilor Jonsson seconded, and all were in favor. Mitchell asked the board if it was okay that South Central put slats in the town fence to make it a privacy fence. The board agreed that was okay. Loveland asked when they would start building. Mitchell said they already have an address for the leased property. They are waiting for iron county to review the building permit and want to start as soon as they can.


(b) Kanarra Falls New Ladder: Holly Hadley said the committee met with Andy Funder and finalized some things. She doesn’t have an estimate yet, but she is ready to move forward with the bid. She reviewed some of the items on the Purchasing Policy, the dates the bid would be posted (Jan 17th-24th), where it would be posted (bidnet and newspaper), and when the bids would be opened (Jan 25th TB mtg). Heidi Loveland said Andy Funder would be contacted so he can submit a formal bid. Hadley said she met with the Iron County Tax Committee for the grant money ($15,000). Councilor Allred said he heard that she did a fantastic job, and they were really impressed with her proposal. Loveland said the town could use this grant money towards their match. She would be applying for the state grant in February.

10. New Business:


(a) Scott Pettingill – Shop at 60 South 100 West: The board reviewed the plot plan and building setbacks. Councilor Jonsson asked about water and electricity to the building. Scott Pettingill said no water but there would be electricity to the building. On his plot map it showed where the main water hookup to the house was. Pettingill showed where he would bury the electric line to the shop. Heidi Loveland said there would be a cement foundation. Councilor’s Allred and Jonsson said he would need to add a drawing to his plans for the county showing a crosscut and where the footings would be. Councilor Allred made a motion to approve the shop at 60 South 100 West. Councilor Shugart seconded, and all were in favor.


(b) Cybercrime Management Program:  Heidi Loveland said David Ence and Jared Blackburn talked about this program at the last meeting. This program will replace McAfee on all town computers. Blackburn will receive the software from the state, then install it. Loveland will write up a short management policy stating what the procedures would be in case of a breach to the system. Loveland will email the board members a copy for their review and approval. Loveland would like to have this policy and program in place for when the town insurance company or auditor asks for a copy. Mayor Gould asked if Blackburn had experience in this area. Councilor Allred said he and his dad own the company he works for, and he does this kind of thing for his job. Loveland said he doesn’t have a degree in cybercrime, but he has offered to help the town in this area, and he has knowledge of the cyber world. Councilor Allred made a motion to approve the Cyber Crime Management Program. Councilor Jonsson seconded, and all were in favor.


(c) Water Tank Cleaning Schedule: Councilor Jonsson hasn’t heard anything back yet. The company he talked to would come scuba down into the tank with a video camera for $6,000 that would include cleaning out up to 3” of debris, sand would be an extra charge. Heidi Loveland asked how soon they wanted to move forward with this project. Councilor Jonsson said he would like to proceed with the big tank first. Mayor Gould asked if the price was for one or both tanks. Councilor Jonsson said $6,000 per tank. Councilor Allred said when they had well #1 it put a lot of sand up in the tank, there isn’t a sand issue with well #2, and we don’t know about well #3 yet. Loveland asked if that price referred to a certain size of tank. Councilor Jonsson thought this price was for up to a 500,000-gallon tank. They might be able to do both for the $6,000 price.  Councilor Allred said the water tank cleaning was approved up to $6,000 already, we are just waiting to hear back from them and get on their schedule. Councilor Jonsson said if there’s sand in the tank it will be extra, and the board can approve that when the time comes. 

11. ANNOUNCEMENTS - Review Next Meetings Agenda: Heidi Loveland said Holly Hadley emailed the board an estimate of how much money the changes to the Falls might bring in. Loveland would like to start working on this year’s budget to see what the needs of each department are, and where they want to put this extra money that will hopefully be coming in. Does the board want all of it to go toward the new fire station? In February, Joe Williams and Loveland would like to meet with each department head individually to review budget expenses, incomes, and wants/needs – for now and in the future (5 years). We will also be opening the Falls ladder bids and hopefully deciding at that time. Councilor Allred said his department needs new radios. They need to go from analog to digital (800 megahertz radios). A handheld is the same price as a space/truck radio, and they are between $5,000-$7,000 a piece. They need 5-6 of them. Allred also brought up a new building at the Cobble Crest. Loveland said these are good examples of the needs to be reviewed and the capital projects list prioritized. After the meetings in February the board can start discussions on prioritizing needs and talking about potential tax increases. Councilor Allred said no one ever wants to raise taxes, but they haven’t been raised since 2007, and he doesn’t want to do the residents a disservice by waiting too long to where they must be raised a lot all at once.

13. CLOSED MEETING IF NEEDED: None.

14. ADJOURN: Councilor Allred moved to close the Town Board meeting. Councilor Jonsson seconded the motion. All were in favor.
The meeting adjourned at 7:10 pm.

Submitted by: 

Heidi Loveland/Town Clerk Kanarraville
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